 City Council Regular Meeting

June 10, 2014
 6:00 p.m.

The Regular Meeting of the City Council of Zebulon convened at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, June 10, 2014 at City Hall, 7818 Highway 19 South, Zebulon. Presiding was Mayor Pro-Tem Dewey Yarbrough, and present were Councilmen David Woods, William Thomas, and Joe Walter.  Also attending was City Attorneys Robert Morton and Tom Morton, as well as City Clerk Teresa Watson to record minutes.
I.
Call to Order
Mayor Pro-Tem Dewey Yarbrough
II.
Prayer/Pledge
Mayor Pro-Tem Dewey Yarbrough
III. Adoption of Agenda


Motion/second by Councilmen Thomas/Woods to adopt as amended as follows by 3-0.

-Move Item 4 under Consent Agenda to Item 1A under New Business and renumber accordingly.


-Add as Item 2A under New Business: Consider request of Public Works Director Claude Hollis to restripe a portion of Old Meansville Road in proximity of the school for better visibility.
IV.
Approval of Consent Agenda


1.
Financial Reports - For Period Ending 05-31-14. 

2.
Statistics for Police Department for Period Ending 05-31-14. 

3.
Request of Police Chief Ledbetter to attend Georgia Association Chiefs of Police Summer Training in Savannah July 27-30, 2014. 

4.
Request of Water/Wastewater Director Rod Wilson to authorize free training by Georgia Rural Water Association in Barnesville, June 16 and 19, 2014 for Alton Clowers and Claude Hollis. 

Motion/second to approve Consent Agenda by Councilmen Thomas/Walter carried 3-0.

IV. Minutes - Regular Meeting of May 13, 2014. 

Motion/second to approve May 13, 2014 minutes by Councilmen Woods/Walter carried 3-0.

VI.
Public Presentations and Departmental Reports 

1.
Police Department - Chuck Ledbetter, Police Chief - None 


2.
Public Works - Claude Hollis, Director 



Mr. Hollis came forward to discuss the item that was scheduled as Item 2A under New Business. He noted he has been approached about restriping a section of Meansville Street that is .7 mile in length near the school.  This must be done by a private contractor. If Council will authorize tonight, Mr. Hollis will go from there. He needs authority to do research and bring the issue back to Council. Striping along this section of road has faded badly and presents a safety concern.  After discussion, Councilman Walter moved to authorize Director Hollis to do research and get prices for restriping Old Meansville Street from the end of the GDOT project for .7 miles.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Thomas. It was suggested that someone should check with the County to gage possible participation in the project since it involves county school traffic even though the roadway is in the City.  When asked, Mr. Hollis noted it was not necessary to go to where you turn off for the Middle School as that section of roadway is fine.  The Pike County Board of Commissioners will meet in the morning noted City Attorney Morton and he could approach them for interest.  Motion carried 3-0.


Councilman Yarbrough asked Mr. Hollis to look at the pothole at the intersection of Head Street and Gwyn Street, as well.  Mr. Hollis confirms he would. Additionally, Councilman Woods said in heavy rains, water falls off downhill toward his house and there is tremendous runoff that endangers his foundation.  It might help if the curb and gutter were different and bypassed the drain.  This is on Hall Street at his residence.  Mr. Hollis said this might require the services of an engineer for direction.  Councilman Walter said he could contact Turnipseed who did that drainage project, and he would explore possible solutions. 

3.
Water Department - Rod Wilson, Director 



a.  The City recognized the recent appointment of Rod Wilson to the Georgia Rural Water Association Advisory Board for 2014-2016. 

4.
Administrative/Finance - Teresa Watson, City Clerk 
-
Update on City Park - Public Works is still working on completing equipment installation.  Signs are up now.  The Memorial Day rededication was a good ceremony.  Hopefully the community will begin to utilize City Park more and more. Several have used it this week.
-
2013 Audit process continuing. Spoke to them today and will be complete by 6-30-14.  

-
Reminder that Independence Day holiday will be Friday, July 4, 2014 and the next Council meeting will be July 8, 2014.

-
Upcoming 2014 GMA Annual Convention will be in a couple of weeks in Savannah, June 20-24. If any Councilman has issues with registration and/or hotel reservations, please let her know as soon as possible. She will provide travel expenses to everyone by Friday, 6-13-14 in preparation for trip the following week. 

-
We are working with GTS of Carrollton to pursue delinquent tax accounts for the years 2011-2013. Tax bills, delinquent notices, and a letter from Ms. Watson of April 14 were sent to all parties with a due date of May 13. For those properties who have not yet paid, or who have not made arrangements to pay, Stage One letters from GTS have been sent with a response date of July 2 required before proceeding to a tax sale to satisfy outstanding taxes due.  Mayor and Council were copied on involved properties and the correspondence that has been sent.  

-
Department of Juvenile Justice has renewed for another year in the Opportunity Center.  There is one possibility for the space that is being vacated by SCTC June 30, but not finalized yet.  

-
The City has agreed to use of the Opportunity Center on Friday evenings for a mentoring program by Clara Dennis, a local minister, and she will utilize City Park at times, as well.   



5.
City Attorney Report - Robert L. Morton, Esq. - All comments will be later on the agenda.
VII.
Old Business
VIII.
New Business

1. Consider amendments to City Ordinance 84-09-11-ON, on first reading, regarding misdemeanors, that stipulate required time frames for certain violation remediations. 
City Attorney Rob Morton detailed changes that corrected blanks in the original document and cleaned up some language, i.e. code sections that were required and time frames required for remediations, as well as penalties.  

Motion/second to approve amendments on first reading by Councilmen Walter/Thomas carried 3-0. 


1a.
Request of Water/Wastewater Director Rod Wilson to authorize expenditure for duplex pump system installation on County Farm Road to the lowest of three cost estimates. 
Ms. Watson noted Director Rod Wilson was soliciting proposals but only had this one from Goforth Williamson in the amount of $26,863.22 in house so far.  Estimated time for install is approximately two days, and this pump failure is significant, necessitating emergency consideration.  If Council could authorize this emergency purchase for an amount not to exceed the figure shown on the proposal we have in hand, then Mr. Wilson can compare with the other two to be submitted and choose the best.  He is very pleased with this quote as they had anticipated a cost approximating $40,000, and USDA approved the purchase with existing reserve funds.  Motion/second by Councilmen Woods/Thomas to approve acquisition of the pump installation at a cost not to exceed $26,863.22, carried 3-0.

2.
Consider approval of Letter of Agreement with Middle Georgia Community Action Agency, Inc./Neighborhood Service Center for fiscal year 2014-2015. Staff recommends approval. 
Ms. Watson noted this letter of agreement was the same as presented each year to Council.  Motion/second to approve as presented by Councilmen Walter/Thomas carried 3-0.


3.
Consider request of Zebulon Downtown Development Authority (DDA) to use Revolving Loan Fund (RLF) for a $90,000 loan to purchase the old "Zeb's" building on the southern exposure of Courthouse Square. Chris Curry will address. 
Ms. Curry noted that the DDA has applied for RLF Board approval and Jason Brisendine will provide that documentation when approved.  
City Attorney Morton advised that once an application is received, Council may request 30 days for approval. The Ordinance detailing the Revolving Loan Fund (RLF), which he provided for Council,  is specific in sections that require applicant criteria (pg. 5). A problem is that this application deals with 100% financing, whereas originally it was felt that applicants would obtain 50% from outside funding with perhaps a 25% inject equity equivalent. He voiced two concerns:  1) The $90,000 requested needs to be 75% of the proposed appraised value of the property/project, and 2) the term of repayment of the loan amount cannot exceed 7 years and interest is at 10% and not 5% for the 75% that may be loaned.  The documentation submitted by Jason Brisendine notes the interest rate at 5%.  Discussion followed, and it was suggested that Ms. Curry meet with Mr. Morton to try and resolve these issues so the project can move forward.  He asked Council to consider a motion to acknowledge receipt of the application for use of the RLF for a $90,000 loan and approve the concept with instruction to have him work with the DDA to ensure all document requirements are met. Councilman Walter noted his wife was on the board of the DDA, although they have no financial interest and do not benefit monetarily; he too wanted to see the downtown area improved, but wanted full disclosure of her position on the DDA board.  City Attorney Morton advised full disclosure was noted but there appeared to be no conflict. Ms. Curry noted the next DDA meeting would be next Tuesday.  Motion/second as suggested by Mr. Morton by Councilmen Walter/Thomas carried 3-0. 

4.
Consider request of Zebulon Downtown Development Authority for $500 sponsorship by the City of Zebulon for the History Driving Tour which begins and ends in Zebulon. Chris Curry.
Ms. Curry noted the DDA had received a $15,000 grant from the Department of Economic Development for a county-wide driving tour.  They are selling sponsorships to raise the match required.  The City of Williamson already voted and paid their sponsorship, and a board member is  pitching the proposal to Concord tonight as we speak.  Other merchants and groups have committed as well. The Austin Dabney gravesite could be done at City Park as tourists can’t go to the gravesite since it is located on private property. They could tell the story at City Park though and solve that issue while also acquainting people with City Park. They plan to have two murals for building walls in downtown Zebulon and Concord, and other aspects are being developed.  In 2012, there was $3,000,000 in tourism dollars spent in Pike County according to tourism officials.  A motif of fruit canning logos is being proposed for the murals to pay tribute to the county's agricultural heritage and its canning industries.  One mural will be on the Masonic Lodge across from City Pharmacy in Zebulon and the other on Peter Potter’s building in Concord.  There will be a plaque that acknowledges such sponsorships.  This is not considered a gratuity as there will be something in return that is for the benefit of City of Zebulon. Pike County is sponsoring the signage.  Mayor Pro-Tem Yarbrough liked the idea of sponsoring the Austin Dabney gravesite at City Park. City Attorney Morton suggested the City might make a donation to the DDA for tourism and allow them discretion in that money's use.   Motion by Councilman Walter to authorize making payment to the DDA for a sponsorship of a stop on the driving tour in the amount of $500 to a line item to be determined by City Clerk, seconded by Councilman Woods.  Motion carried by a vote of 3-0.

5.
Consider request of Zebulon Downtown Development Authority for authorization to proceed with developing plans to renovate old school building on Adams St.  Chris Curry will address. 
Ms. Curry noted the DDA is not giving up on renovation of the old school.  1) It needs a roof quickly as it is falling in.  The DDA paid $200 to a contractor to assess a new roof and develop a materials list.  The DDA has created a group of public/private partnerships for an oversight committee that includes, but is not limited to, Charles Burden, Larry Lynch, Pat Hankins, Charlotte Weber, Joe Edwards, Beth Jones, Chris Curry, Anna Evans, George Norris, Southern Rivers Energy, Matt Wood, Arts Council, and Chamber of Commerce.  They need public donations. 2) They will attempt to create a comprehensive redevelopment plan for the building. There is a possibility of applying for a Georgia Heritage Grant to hire an architect and lay out what is needed.  Two years ago, they got an estimate from a local builder that approximated  $800,000.  3) They will develop a plan for funding this renovation. Rural Development grants are a possibility; they are interested and they have money to lend as low-cost loans but not free money.  The long-term plan is to get a tenant. Perhaps a small farm entrepreneur center could be utilized as a partner so the loan can be serviced.  4) They want an auditorium that can be open and available to the public.  The City owns the building, and there is parking all around the back edge and over in the parking lot at the superintendent’s building.  The TE Grant Phase II is about to improve the area with sidewalks and lighting.  After some discussion, Councilmen Walter, Yarbrough, possibly Thomas and possibly Woods plan to attend the meeting next  Tuesday at 9 a.m. in the bookstore. Councilman Walter noted that his firm, Precision Planning, has some info as it existed in 2008 when they developed plans for a new proposed judicial center for the County on this site. Ms. Curry thanked him but noted she already has copies. She relayed that the DDA wants a blessing from Council.  Motion/second to authorize the DDA to proceed with preliminary development plans for the old school building on Adams Street by Councilmen Walter/Thomas carried 3-0.

6.
Consider application for road closure of Jackson Street from its intersection with Thomaston Street (Highway 19 southbound) to Griffin Street (Highway 19 northbound) on Thursday, July 3, 2014 for a county-sponsored employee appreciation day with activities from 10 am to 3 pm. Staff recommends approval. 
Motion/second by Councilmen Thomas/Woods to approve the request carried 3-0.


7.
Consider Resolution authorizing funding for the Transportation Equity Act grant project. 

Attorney Morton explained this is standard, the same as it was with Phase I.  The City's match for this $400,000 project will be $100,000.  He has some legal concerns he will address with the project manager.  This is a necessary authorization and is considered first reading.  Motion/second by Councilmen Walter/Thomas to approve on first reading carried 3-0. 

8.
Consider relinquishing or renewing the radio frequency license for call sign WQRN867 which was obtained in June 2013, using a repeater on the water tank on Barnesville Street to facilitate a radio system for Public Works. Staff recommends license cancellation. 
Following a general discussion, motion/second to authorize license cancelation by Councilmen Thomas/Woods carried 3-0.
X.
Comments  
Ms. Curry noted that Sam Wellborn, who okayed all TE grants, met recently with Bobby Blalock on Thursday to review the triangle project. She wanted to thank the City's Public Works Department for its cooperation on short notice and commended their efforts. 
Councilman Yarbrough commented that Mike Beres has been appointed president of GMA District 4 and he noted we should be very proud of Mayor Beres.  

Councilman Walter apologized for missing last month's meeting due to a retrial in his sister’s murder case. He hated to miss but it was important to his family to see this through.  

XI.
Executive Session
XII.
Adjournment 

Motion/second to adjourn by Councilmen Thomas/Woods at 7:33 p.m. carried 3-0.
Dewey Yarbrough, Mayor ProTem



Teresa Watson, City Clerk
